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CHAPTER I

A MUSICAL CHILDHOOD
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I was born at Chambly, near Montreal in Canada, on November 1, 1852, in
the midst of ice and snow, and on the borders of Lake Champlain, into
which numerous rivers empty themselves, within sound of the roaring
rapids of the River Richelieu, and in sight of the old historical Fort,
and the beautiful scenery of the shores which extend for many miles.

I was the eldest daughter of my father, Joseph Lajeunesse, who was a
musician, and a skilled player on the organ, the violin, the harp, and
the piano.

My great-grandfather was a Frenchman of an old Breton family, who came
over and settled in Canada; and my mother, on her mother's side, was of
Scotch descent, Mlle. Melina Mignaud, one of a family of twelve.

She was, although only an amateur, an accomplished musician, and when I
was not more than four years old she began to teach me music, and
continued to do so until I was five, when my father undertook my musical
training--for training it was, even at that age. By the time I was
eight I had made sufficient progress to be able to read at sight almost
all the works of the old masters, as well as those of more modern
composers.

To this early training I attribute the facility I have always possessed
for studying and comprehending the music I have had to sing. I learnt
also the harp and the piano, the latter of which has, of course, been of
the greatest assistance to me and of the utmost value to my work. From
the age of five until I left for Europe, my father was my sole teacher.

The early days of my childhood were so taken up with study that I had
but little time for play, but I can well recall the occasion on which my
childish mind woke up, as it were, to the extreme beauties of nature and
the lovely scenery which surrounds my early home. It was once when I had
been away for some time, and on my return I seemed suddenly to see and
to feel the wonders of Nature, and the marvellous beauty all around
me. It spoke to me for the first time as music was speaking to me, and
in every country where I have travelled since the beauty of Nature
speaks to me still. And the "music" of Nature, be it pastoral or be it
grand, ever appeals to me with both pathos and power.

Even at that age I studied music four hours a day. To illustrate how
little time I had for childish recreation, I may mention that in later
years the editor of one of our magazines which was publishing articles
describing the dolls of celebrated women wrote to ask me to tell them
"about my dolls." I was obliged to reply that "I never had a doll."

My father's maxim, indeed, was that more haste brings less speed, and
morning, noon, and night he would impress on me that I must practise
slowly, always slowly, if I wished to derive true benefit. He never
would allow me, under any circumstances whatever, to strike a note that
I had not first seen clearly in the book, and the fingering, too, he
would insist upon my observing with an exactness that was almost
punctilious. And he was right, though at the time I found such
exactitude not a little irksome to my buoyant temperament. Often, too,
he would insist upon my counting aloud, but without my ever being
allowed either to press the movement or to slow it unduly.

Sometimes his friends would find fault with him for this. "Lajeunesse",
I remember hearing one of my father's greatest friends say to him one
day, "the strain you place upon the child is too great; believe me, she
will be unable to withstand it, and in years to come she will suffer."
But my father only laughed, and since that day I have often laughed too;
for I had greater confidence in my father's method than in his friend's
advice. How distinctly I can remember all that; and yet I was only five
at the time!
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MADAME ALBANI, (At the age of five years.)

My grandfather had a pretty house and garden, and we lived in a small
house close by on his property. It was there that I was born. My
grandfather sang extremely well, and my father was organist at the
church near.

My mother being the eldest of a large family, our younger aunts were of
the same age as my brother, sister, and myself, and one was younger
still, so that as children we all played together and shared in every
amusement.

One of our elder aunts, Rose Delima, had an immense and real talent for
telling stories. She never acted them in any way, but she would collect
any number of children around her, and go on and on, telling them
stories, all invented on the spur of the moment, varying each
character's voice to such a nicety that the whole tale seemed to live as
we children sat gazing at her open-eyed and open-mouthed in
all-absorbing interest.

Baby as I then was, only five or six years old, from this time I date
the origin of whatever histrionic talent I may since have developed, for
it was then that the idea seized me to translate my aunt's stories into
action and to act them. This idea we all carried out; spending as much
of our playtime as we could in turning her imaginative stories into
childish plays, as well as trying to represent the pictures which then
so often in Canada formed the frontispiece of various songs. I was the
moving spirit in this, aided by my brother and sister in the matter of
costumes, and what scenic effects our household furniture would supply,
and we succeeded so well that we used to be invited over to the English
part of Chambly to perform our plays for our friends, and for me to sing
the songs.

Any old tablecloth would often do duty for a dress, and I remember our
doing "Le Désert" of Felicien David, I sitting on a rock draped in what
was meant to be an Eastern costume and singing the song, people being so
astonished that I could sing at all at that age. "Le petit Pèlerin" was
another, and many other old French-Canadian ballads, the names of which
escape me now.

Before I was eight I had the misfortune to lose my mother, and soon
afterwards I was sent to school (my sister also) to the Convent of the
Sacred Heart near Montreal, not far from our birthplace. At this convent
my father already taught music, and here I was educated and spent
several happy years in the fostering care of the dear old nuns of whom I
became so fond, and whom I have since visited from time to time with the
greatest pleasure.

After our mother's death our holidays were mostly passed with our
grandfather, and my sister and I looked forward to these even more than
do many children, for all the simple pleasures possible were given to
us, and we thoroughly enjoyed them. Even now, when I think of it, I can
almost taste the delicious maple sugar which was grated and spread on
bread and butter and given us for tea, or during the morning, if we
happened to be hungry. We really enjoyed ourselves to our heart's
content, not even incurring an accident from our boating adventures. As
I look back now I cannot think how it was we were permitted to go in
boats quite alone on the Chambly Bassin. We were allowed to do so,
however, young as we were, and Providence always brought us safely to
land.
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CHAMBLY

But I am speaking more of the others than myself, for in my case my
"play" was more generally used to fill up the time necessary for fresh
air and exercise, all the rest of the day being devoted to study, and
principally to music, either playing or singing. My own favourite
outdoor amusement was snow-shoeing, in which rather difficult recreation
I believe I was supposed to excel, though that may be accounted for by
the nuns very often giving me an extra hour so that I might remain out
of doors and benefit by the exercise and invigorating air.

When we first arrived at the convent the nuns were surprised that so
young a child could read and play such music as had by then become quite
familiar to me. As I? could not help winning the prizes given at the end
of each term, I was, after the age of nine, placed hors de
concours--that is, not any longer allowed to compete.

Periodically we were examined in religion by a priest, Father Sache,
well known in all the district round, who lived near and attended at the
convent. He used to lecture to us on sacred subjects; we had to listen
attentively and write essays on what he had said during the term.

On the "Jour des Prix" (breaking-up day) the girl whose essay was the
best had to read it aloud before the whole seventy pupils, the nuns and
priests, and others who were present. Some were brave and did not mind,
but I was always very timid on such occasions, and when once my essay
was chosen I felt as if I could never face the ordeal. I asked to be
told exactly what to do and how to walk up, and I read it over and over
again to the nuns, until they, and even I myself, thought it was quite
safe.

The moment came, and I reached the platform and was going to begin to
read, when no sound would come. My voice had fled, and I was literally
too frightened to speak. Father Sache looked at me and said kindly, "Sit
down, my child; you cannot recite, but I know if you had to sing it we
should all hear it."

A part of the breaking-up ceremonies was also the "tableaux,"
represented by the pupils from sacred pictures in the convent, the
preparations for which often lasted for some months before. The
prettiest girls were usually selected, and those with long hair were apt
to look most beautiful as angels; but I had never been chosen until one
day I was suddenly struck by a picture of St. Anthony, and said to one
of the nuns, "Why don't you do that picture?" She and I continued to
look at it and consider: the saint was represented in strenuous prayer,
clearly trying hard to win away his thoughts from the Puck-like little
devil who was mischievously looking close over his shoulder, and
tempting him with all his small might and main.

"I am sure I could do that little Devil," I said at last; and the nun
agreed. I began my rehearsals, and when the great day came I was "made
up" (and what a figure I must have been!) with a blackened face, black
clothes, a cap and horns, and carte blanche to do any mischievous
thing I liked--and I did. I tickled his ears, I pulled his hair, I
screamed in his face, and became such a complete little imp of devilry
that the whole assemblage shook with laughter and applauded
enthusiastically. The more they applauded the more excited and
mischievous I became, until every scrap of nervousness with which I
began was merged in such an intense excitement that I was eventually
carried off crying hysterically, and was put to bed and kept quiet until
my nerves had calmed down. This was my first dramatic effort, and one I
have never forgotten.

I was supposed at this time to have a decided vocation for convent life,
and had not the Mother Superior been as liberal-minded, good, and
"superior" a woman in her nature as she was in her conventual title, I
might have been in that convent still. Her name was Madame Trincano, she
was an Italian, and to the fact of her nationality and love of music I
probably owe the warmth of her appreciation of my voice and, even then,
of my singing, for I have seen her kneeling in the chapel, her head
bowed down, and the tears coursing down her dear kind face, as she
listened to my voice in some fine music of the Mass. Nothing could
exceed the care which she took of me. I was not allowed to sing in the
choir, except on high festival days--at Christmas, Easter, and on some
few other occasions.

But my voice had already attracted attention, and when I asked her
advice as to my future, the Mother Superior said, "God has given you
your beautiful voice, and I think it is clearly your duty to use it. Go
out into the world for two years, see what you can do, and if at the end
of that time you feel the need of convent life, come back to me, my
child, and I will thankfully take you in."

My first appearances in public were when I was eight and twelve years
old, and took place in Montreal, and a few smaller towns not very far
away, including one at Chambly, my birthplace. I think these
performances only amounted in all to about eight or ten in number, and
were organised more on friendly and semi-amateur lines than on a wholly
public and professional basis. A number of free invitations were given,
but those who wished to pay for their seats were gladly allowed to do
so. I not only sang, but played the harp and piano, and improvised on
both instruments--in fact, I was desired to show all my friends
everything I could do at that time.

The way in which I came to make my first public appearance is somewhat
romantic, and is, perhaps, worth recording here. I was practising the
piano one day in Mr. Siebold's store in Montreal, when a Scotch
balladist named Crawford, who had quite a reputation in the province of
Quebec, happened to hear me as he passed by. Turning into the store, he
bluntly inquired the name of the player. My father was standing in the
store as he entered, and replied, "The player is my daughter," adding as
an after-thought, "She can sing a little, too." Crawford appeared
interested, and said he would so much like to hear the child's voice, if
her father would let her sing to him. After some demur my father sent
for me, and asked me to sing to the stranger. I sang, not once, but
three or four times, and the stranger expressed his approval. He then
stated that he was organising a series of concerts in Montreal, and
would very much like me to appear. Again my father demurred, but
Crawford persuaded him at last, and it was in this way that I made my
first appearance in public, singing, I remember, on that occasion,
"Robert, Robert, toi que j'aime."

When I was about fourteen my family moved to Albany, in the state of New
York, and I there succeeded in obtaining the appointment of first
soprano at the Roman Catholic Church of St. Joseph, where I, later on,
in consequence of the organist's sudden resignation, had to play the
organ and teach the choir as well.

During the years that I sang as first soprano at the church I had learnt
all Mozart's and Cherubini's Masses, and also Beethoven's great Mass in
D, and I am quite sure that to the singing and study of sacred music in
those early days I am greatly indebted for whatever success I may since
have achieved in oratorio. Often, I know, it is said that the mere act
of singing such music when one is very young ought, according to
Nature's laws, to injure the voice considerably. But I can state most
emphatically that it does nothing of the sort, and this is not only my
own opinion, but that of many great singers. On the contrary, if the
voice is exercised in the right way it will not be spoiled. It is the
abuse and not the use of the voice in early years, or for that
matter at any period, that causes the deplorable injury which so
frequently proves irreparable.

My voice and singing in church eventually attracted so much attention
that soon people came from long distances to hear me sing, and I gained
many friends, one of the best of them being Bishop Conroy, whom I
remember with much affection. He, amongst others, strongly advised me to
go to Europe to study, and in order that I should have the best
instruction possible, two concerts were organised so that sufficient
funds might be raised to enable me to do so.

The Bishop himself left no stone unturned to make the concerts a
success, which they undoubtedly were; and at the conclusion of the
second one I can well remember my father coming forward on to the
platform and announcing to the audience that "after hoping against hope
for over six years, his daughter at last found herself in a pecuniary
position that would enable her to go to Europe at once, and there
complete her musical education under the best professors obtainable"--an
announcement that was received with great applause.

A purse was given to me at the church where I had played and sung,
besides various presents from friends, and even from some who had been
up to then only acquaintances, as I had thought, but who proved
themselves the truest friends. I can never be sufficiently grateful to
the good people of Albany for all their kindness and help, both in the
way of good advice and in material assistance.

But, with all this, I myself had neither the actual definite idea of,
nor the actual ambition for, "success," as success is ordinarily
understood.

I remember, in conversation about some local success I had had, saying
to a great friend of mine, "I do not know how it is, or what it is, but
I feel as if I had something in me which will be compelled to come out
some day, which I must do--which it will be my duty to do." She looked
at me in surprise--I was only a slight, thin girl in short frocks, and
almost a child in appearance--and said, "Yes, I think so, too."

And so, with the unanimous good wishes of all my friends, I left them
and my relations and started out, a lonely girl, to try what I could do
in the wide world, not even knowing what capacity I had, but full of
hope and determination to attain to the highest standard possible in
whatever branch of the musical art the future might have in store for
me.

CHAPTER II

MY DÉBUT AT MESSINA
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I had been advised to go to Paris and put myself under the famous tenor
Duprez, who was teaching at that time, but shortly after my arrival
there I was stricken down with a severe attack of typhoid fever, to
which I should probably have succumbed had it not been for the devoted
care of my dear old friend Madame la Baronne de Lafitte, and my clever
doctor.

During my stay in Paris I lived entirely with Madame de Lafitte, to whom
I had had a letter of introduction from the nuns of my old convent. She
was a dear old lady who took a great fancy to me, and showed me the
greatest kindness, for which I owe her, and several members of her
family, most sincere gratitude. I am also much indebted to her for the
insight she gave me into what a singer's life should be.

Both she and her brother, M. Pacini, were passionately fond of music,
and were in the habit of inviting to their house all the leading
musicians of the day. Thus I became acquainted in a comparatively short
time with a large circle of musical, literary, and artistic men and
women all well known in their day, and the musical atmosphere thus
created proved indirectly of considerable benefit to me by enabling me
to exchange ideas with many musicians of great ability.

It was here one day that Prince Poniatowski, a pupil of Rossini, came to
call, bringing with him M. Maurice Strakosch, perhaps the best-known
impresario of that period. They came--though I was not aware of it at
the time--for the express purpose of hearing me sing. Had I known in
advance the reason of their visit I should probably have been dreadfully
nervous, and so most likely have failed to do myself justice. As it was,
I believe I sang quite well, and they told me my voice pleased them
greatly, which delighted me so much that I could hardly get any sleep
that night for thinking of it.

Madame de Lafitte had been twice married, her first husband having been
the highly celebrated tenor, Martin--so celebrated, indeed, that in
Paris certain operatic parts were spoken of for years as "roles Martin."
Madame de Lafitte told me of the care he used to take of himself, not
only when he had to sing, but at all times: how he refrained from going
too much into society; how when he was singing at night he never talked
during the day, kept the house well ventilated with fresh air, and dined
early in the afternoon; and she impressed upon me the necessity of
following these rules if I wished to be in good voice when I sang, and
to keep my voice for a long time. M. Martin preserved his voice to an
extraordinary degree until almost the day of his death at the age of
seventy-five.

Through the kindness of Madame de Lafitte and of a near relation of
hers, Madame Carette, who was then about the Empress Eugenie, I was
invited to one of the last Imperial balls ever given at the Tuileries,
and I can vividly recall the splendour of the scene and the extreme
beauty of the Empress. Too late to postpone the ball had come the
intelligence of a Royal death, which placed the Imperial Court in
mourning. The then celebrated Worth had prepared a magnificent dress for
the Empress for this occasion, about which Paris had been talking as a
chef d'oeuvre, but as it was in colours she could not, of course, wear
it under the circumstances. I shall never forget the Empress as she came
in dressed in pure white, with pearls and diamonds, and looking the true
Queen of Beauty she actually was at that time.

It was the first occasion on which I had seen her, just before the
Franco-Prussian War, and little did I dream how I should next see her--a
sorrowful, broken-hearted widow and mother, and an exile, but still
displaying that patient dignity which at once recalled the lines
Shakespeare has put into the mouth of another Queen--


       Here I and sorrow sit,

       Let Kings come bow to me.




I remained in Paris for six months studying singing and acting, during
which time M. Duprez took the greatest pains with me, showing me every
kindness and appreciation. He was a master of his art and was especially
great in declamation, as "declamation" was practised at that time. Now
it too often degenerates into a mere forcing of the voice, but with
Duprez every note was sung with the full resonance of its tone, every
syllable of the words was pronounced with the distinct and exact value
of its meaning, and to his first instruction I attribute the facility
given me for singing recitatives.
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SIGNOR LAMPERTI.

He had a small theatre in Paris where, after a few months of teaching,
his pupils used to perform; old pupils, students, professors, and
sometimes critics being present at these trials. My first essay was in
the garden scene of Gounod's "Faust." I was greatly applauded, and
during the applause M. Duprez was overheard to say, in reply to a
question about me, "Oui, elle a une belle voix et le feu sacré, elle est
du bois dont on fait les grandes flûtes." On my return to Paris after my
début in Italy, M. Duprez came to hear me at the Salle Ventadour (then
the Théâtre Italien), and was so pleased with the pupil whose career he
had himself begun that he kindly sent me his photograph signed "Duprez à
Albani"--a great compliment, I thought.

After my first lessons from M. Duprez, I went to Milan, following the
advice of Prince Poniatowski (a great amateur of music whom I had met in
the way already recorded), who strenuously recommended my taking lessons
from the Maestro Lamperti, the then celebrated Italian singing teacher.

Let me say here that Lamperti was, in my opinion, by far the best
singing master in the world at that time, both for voice production and
for the true Italian method--a method which is now unfortunately
becoming extinct. The maestro used to say, "Learn this method
thoroughly, and you will be able to sing every kind of music." I did
learn it thoroughly, and to prove the truth of Lamperti's words, when
the great pianist von Bulow, the friend of Wagner and Liszt, heard me in
"Lohengrin" at Covent Garden, he said, "If Mademoiselle Albani ever goes
to Germany, she will show the Germans that Wagner can be sung!"

I am proud to say that Lamperti had a very high opinion of me and of
what I could do, and often said that I was his best pupil. One day
Prince Poniatowski, who was then in Milan, came to the studio and,
amongst others, heard me sing. He said to the maestro, "But her shake is
not correct." "Ah!" replied Lamperti, "that will be all right. She is
like a bottle of soda-water; I have only to draw the cork, and out it
all comes." His kindness and encouragement, and the interest he showed
in me, could not be surpassed; though at the same time, and justly so,
he never relaxed for a moment the strict rule of his teaching, while
showing me also what he thought of me. Lamperti never passed over a
fault--he exacted the most minute study from all his pupils, in
breathing, in producing the voice, in shades of tone, in phrasing, and
in all the minutiae which go to make a great singer. He was a severe
critic and master, and though he thought nothing of taking any amount of
care and trouble with those pupils who studied conscientiously and
thoroughly, he had no patience whatever with those who lazily left half
his instructions unheeded, or with those amateurs who, from time to
time, wished to join his classes, and on the strength of their rank or
wealthy position thought they could play at singing and still succeed.
He would say of such an one, with a shrug of his shoulders, "Sì, canterà
da contessa" ("Yes, she will only sing like a countess").

I remained for several months studying with Lamperti, but then my
slender stock of money became practically exhausted, and it was
necessary for me to obtain an engagement to replenish my purse.

In those days operatic managers came to the studio to hear Lamperti's
pupils with a view to engaging any they might consider good, and I had
had several offers from various theatres. I consulted the maestro as to
which I should accept, and he chose for me Messina, in Sicily, saying
that as the public there was a most difficult one, if I made a success,
it would be a real success. He also made the condition that I should
make my début in "La Sonnambula." This was the opera on which I had
principally based my studies. Lamperti used to say, "Once you can sing
the 'Sonnambula' properly, you can sing any other opera."

It is rather a curious coincidence that I should have made my first
début in an opera of Bellini's, seeing that his birthday and mine are on
the same day--November 1.

I left Milan for Messina, feeling I had now reached the turning-point of
my career. My great maestro's good opinion and kind encouragement
notwithstanding, I naturally started on my journey with an anxious
heart; but I had constantly before me the high standard of art towards
which I unceasingly strove to rise--an ideal which in the beginning, and
indeed ever since, helped me so greatly to overcome the uncertainties
and anxieties inseparable from an artistic life.

But my doubts and fears were happily soon assuaged, if not set at rest,
for at the orchestral rehearsal, when I had finished my first aria, the
conductor stopped the band and said to me, "My child, your success is
assured, and it will be very great." I am thankful to say his prophecy
proved a true one, for at the performance the public was most
enthusiastic and at the close of the opera called me before the curtain
fifteen times.

The Gazetta di Messina scarcely exaggerated the truth when it said
that the public had been "so surprised and so fascinated that at one
time the theatre seemed converted into a cage of mad people, such were
the cries, the clapping of hands, the recalls with which Mademoiselle
Albani appeared struck dumb; and she burst into tears of an emotion
which must have tried her more than the execution of the whole opera."
The Aquila Latina was also as kind and complimentary to me.
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MADAME ALBANI AT THE TIME OF HER DÉBUT IN MESSINA.

From my début in Messina in 1870 dates the beginning of my public
career, and here I may say a word about my stage name, "Albani." It has
generally been supposed that I adopted the name on account of my
connection with the city of Albany, in America, but this is not so. When
I was about to sign my first engagement, my Italian elocution master,
Signor Delorenzi, said that my real name, "Lajeunesse," was not a good
one for the stage, and that I ought to adopt another. He promised to
find me a good one, and the next day came and suggested "Albani,"
telling me that it was the name of an old Italian family whose members,
with the exception of a very old Cardinal, were all dead. I said, "But
did you know that I have lived in Albany?" "No," he replied, "I never
heard that"; and this is the true origin of the name under which I have
sung ever since.

It was with a glow of heartfelt pleasure that this curious coincidence
of the two names struck me. It made me feel that the kind thoughts and
good wishes of my dear Albany friends must have followed me even here,
and I joyfully chose the name of "Albani," feeling that, to me, it must
be one of good omen.

I sang for the whole season at Messina, the kind and warm appreciation
of my audiences bringing me greater confidence in my own capacity, and
strengthening new hopes for the future, so that I began to realise the
power that one day might come to me.

Amongst one or two incidents which happened during my stay at Messina
one especially impressed itself on my memory. One day a messenger came
to my door and left an enormous parcel, which on examination proved to
contain a large quantity of valuable jewellery--bracelets, brooches,
rings, etc.--besides shawls in black and white, and some priceless lace.
There was a visiting-card inside, the name on which was quite unknown to
me. I made inquiries, and learnt that the sender of these articles was a
gentleman who had been out of his mind, but had since recovered. The
excitement caused by being present at the opera at my performances had
had the unfortunate effect of again upsetting his equilibrium, and he
had taken all his wife's trinkets and many valuables and sent them to me
as an expression of his admiration. Through a banker my companion and I
ascertained his address, and, needless to say, at once returned the
parcel. Afterwards we learnt that the poor gentleman had been sent back
to a nursing home for lunatics.
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